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CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M. and led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Chairman asked Mr. Fletcher to give the invocation.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners on the Agenda.  Mr. Spicer gave an update on the health of Mr. Charlie Dupuy, former Chairman of the Avoyelles SWCD.  Chairman Skains asked if there were any more comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the Commission June 23, 2015 Agenda as printed and there were none.  Chairman Skains said, if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the Agenda as printed of the June 23, 2015 State Commission Meeting.  

Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the Agenda as printed of the June 23, 2015 State Commission Meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.
Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Mr. George Guillory, Vice Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/Treasurer; Randell Fletcher; Mr. Ruben Dauzat; Mr. Ed Yerger; and Dr. Rogers Leonard  
Members absent: None
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS State Conservationist;  Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Faran Dietz, OSWC/Capital SWCD; and Ms. Caitlin Lambert, LDAF-OSWC.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the Commission May 26, 2015 minutes and there were none.  Chairman Skains said, if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the minutes of the May 26, 2015 State Commission Meeting.  
Motion:  Mr. Dauzat made a motion to approve the minutes as mailed of the May 26, 2015 State Commission Meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review the Farm Bill Agreement with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said they have contacted those districts that may have an issue earning their allocation because of other agreements they have and he said OSWC has spoken to other districts with a heavy Farm Bill workload and they have indicated they could use additional Farm Bill funds.  He said he has no concerns that the districts will earn all the funds in all program categories. 
State Funding

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review the State Funding with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said that the Department ended up getting most of the money back in the Senate that was initially cut by the House.  He said we do not have the final figures, but it seems that it will be very close to what we had last year; likely $10,000 less than for both the districts and the OSWC than we had last year.  He said we are in much better shape than he thought we would be at the beginning of the Legislative Session.  Mr. Spicer said he would like for the Commission to make a motion to distribute the funds according to the same distribution formula used last year.  He said an example of the district distribution for FY15-16 is in each Commissioner’s packet.
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the Commission to approve the OSWC to distribute the FY2015-2016 District allocations using the same formula that was used last year and there were none.  Chairman Skains said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to for OSWC to distribute the FY2015-2016 District allocations using the same formula that was used last year.
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the OSWC to distribute the FY2015-2016 District allocations on the same formula that was used last year.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Dauzat and passed unanimously.

2015 Legislation Summary 
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review the legislation summary with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said he would review several pieces of legislation and anyone that is familiar with the legislation can add their comments.  He said HB 1 we just discussed how we came out on funding the Department and our conservation program. He said the LDAF came out extremely well compared where we were at the beginning of the session and he said that he understood that LSU did as well. He said it was very important that the Legislature put that money back in our budget because they will probably take that much out in January if not before.  He said this way it is best that we have the $3 million for them to take out rather than taking an additional $3 million resulting in a total cut of $6 million for the fiscal year. Mr. Spicer asked if there were any comments and there were none.
Mr. Spicer said the next bill was SB 87, by Senator Perry, that dealt with financial disclosure requirements and what happened; the final version of the bill was amended resulting in legislation that will not likely change anything for the districts.  He said the original bill exempted persons not receiving per diem or compensation from the state from the requirement to file annual financial statements.  He said the original wording was “or persons not receiving compensation or per diem, shall not be required to file an annual financial statement as provided in this section:” but the final version passed into law states: “(vi) any board or commission that does not have the authority to expend, disburse, or invest more than fifty thousand dollars of funds in a fiscal year and who members are not eligible to receive any compensation, per diem, or reimbursement of expenses for service on the board or commission.”  Mr. Spicer said it appears even though you do not accept per diem you will still be required to file financial statements.
Mr. Spicer said the next bill was HB 123, by Representative Thibaut, that dealt with changing the audit requirements for boards receiving $100,000 or less so they will not be required to have an audit, but to file a certification and sworn financial statements.  He said the original bill would have changed it from the current $50,000 to $100,000, but it was reduced, because of the Senate amendment, to $75,000 in the Conference Committee and was passed into law.  He said this will still give several districts some relief so they will not have to spend as much on their annual audits.
Mr. Spicer said the next bill was SB 143, by Senator Fred Mills, that dealt with legalized growing of and dispensing prescribed marijuana for therapeutic uses and the development of rules and regulations by the Louisiana Board of Pharmacy, the Louisiana State Board of Medical Examiners, and the Louisiana Department of Agriculture and Forestry. He said the State passed a bill back in the 1970’s legalizing medical marijuana, and in 1991 the State asked the Department of Health and Hospitals to issue guidelines for how to dispense legal medical marijuana but no guidelines were ever prepared, leaving no legal way for doctors to prescribe medical marijuana to their patients. Mr. Spicer said he was wondering how the state will get the seed into Louisiana as it is illegal to cross state lines with marijuana seed.   He said in this new law that LDAF will play a major role as they are responsible for developing the rules and regulations regarding the production of prescribed therapeutic marijuana and the facility to process the therapeutic marijuana.  He said there will be only one grower in the State and LSU and Southern are given the first right of refusal for being the facility to grow therapeutic marijuana.  He said if the universities decline to grow it then LDAF is required to put it out for a competitive sealed bid.  
Mr. Dauzat asked if one grower can grow enough for the whole state and asked Dr. Leonard what was LSU’s stand on this.  Dr. Leonard said they are waiting on the Pharmacy Board, the District Attorney group, and the Sheriff’s Board to all come together and decides how it needs to be managed because we are not talking about a minor operation; it is not only the production of it, but also the processing.  He said what they use for medicinal purposes is the oil as well as tapits and it is incredibly complex to take it from that level and they do not really use the leaf tissue and the buds for this so it will really be an extensive process.  Dr. Leonard said they are waiting to see what those rules and regulations look like before they make a decision.  He said what they would rather do if the need is there, is to work in research and development as other universities are doing.  He said they also have to be concerned because if the entire process is not federally approved, they could lose all their federal funds, so they are going to be very cautious in agreeing to participate in any aspect of the production process.  He said Colorado State, the state’s Land Grant University, is doing some research  but they are very careful how they do it.  He said you can do research work as long as you work on a product called hemp, not marijuana, because hemp has a much lower concentration of THC than marijuana.  He said so to answer your question, I do not mean to be evasive, but we are in a “wait and see mode”; trying to determine what we can do; we will help out where we can, but like your first question, it is the same question we will have, how do you legally get it across state lines?  He said the other factor on research and development is that this plant has probably been under research and development for about fifty years in Mexico so we will have to do some catching up to start with and try to review a lot of the research information those folks have completed.  He said they will not likely want to share their research with the university.  Dr. Leonard said his final comment is that in those states where production has been approved at this level and moved forward, it has been a very short period of time before it is approved for recreational use, so if someone wants to invest that amount of money trying to maintain it and then its use is expanded, then where are you at that point.  
Mr. Spicer said he read recently that some Land Grant Universities were concerned about loss of federal funding.  Dr. Leonard said those universities are using hemp and the THC has to be below a certain level to legally test it and even at that point you still have to provide high levels of security.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is HB 167 by Representative Richard Burford that would amend current law from November 1 to February 1 and only for those persons not previously convicted of a night hunting violation.  He said the current law allows year-round night hunting of feral hogs on private property.  He said this is still on the Governor’s desk.  He said there are other bills dealing with feral hogs that address transporting feral hogs, not requiring hunting licenses to hunt feral hogs and a bill that addresses issues concerning the sale of slaughtered feral hogs.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is SB 183 by Senator Thompson’s regarding the regulation of drones or unmanned aerial systems in agriculture operations. He said this is a very significant bill that requires LDAF and LSU to establish and implement a state management plan for unmanned systems/drones.  He said there are a number of farmers in the state that are really excited that this bill went through the legislature.  He said this bill also places a lot of responsibility on LDAF to develop and adopt the rules for regulating the use of drones in agricultural operations and to license and register users for drone operations.  He said LDAF will be responsible for citing use violations including issuing stop orders, penalties and related matters.  Mr. Spicer said that LSU will have the lead role in a training program.

Dr. Leonard said that they helped craft that bill with Senator Thompson and Commissioner Strain.  He said basically it will work off the model they have for the commercial pesticide applicator where there is a training program required to become a certified operator.  He said the law requires establishing ownership of the aircraft; you will have a sticker on it just like you do on a crop duster today and it will be managed by LDAF whereas in other states where Agriculture has not stood up, the program has been placed under Department of Transportation and Development/Public Safety.  He said we think it was the responsibility for LDAF to take on this new technology being used for production in agriculture.  

Mr. Spicer said yes moved fast to insure that LDAF was given the oversight over the program.  He said by setting this up like the pesticide program, we will have administrative hearings so we can process violators, access penalties and address related matters.
Chairman Skains asked if any money came with that bill for help.  He said that is always the problem, no funding just more responsibility.  Dr. Leonard, said yes sir, that is normally the case. 

Mr. Spicer said that concludes the Legislative Summary, he said however there are a lot of water bills included in the Commissioner’s packet for them and they will discuss some of the bill later in the meeting.  Mr. Guillory asked about HB 202, about how one parish can take money from another parish.  Mr. Spicer said he did not recall that bill but he will get to those bills later in the meeting when discussing all the water bills.
Chairman Skains if there were no questions right now, we will move to the next agenda item, the NRCS Report.
NRCS State Conservationist Report

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Norton, State Conservationist, to give the NRCS report. Mr. Norton thanked the Commission for having him saying he was sorry he missed the Commission meeting last month due to his being out of state spending time with the new grandbaby and he was glad to be back.  He said since the last meeting that NRCS was at the announcement at the Governor’s Mansion for the Proposed Delisting of the Louisiana Black Bear.  He said this is huge thing for conservation and it was clearly articulated throughout the day that the Wetland Reserve Program (WRP) was critical to that proposal and the idea that because we have perpetual easements on the property that the Black Bear inhabits, almost 280,000 acres of habitat is perpetually protected.  He said it is really interesting when you look back in history at the soybean prices and the bow-out in the 70’s and early 80’s that three million acres of bottomland hardwoods were cleared and put into soybeans.  He said this land use change had a significant positive impact on the Black Bear habitat.  Mr. Norton said also significant was bringing back roughly one-half million acres of habitat; one-half through the WRP and the other half through CRP.  He said even more significantly is in just a few years to go from a listed species to proposing to delist the species is probably a record and it is not because of a miscount in the original calculations but is actually due to improving and increasing the habitat that resulted in increasing the Black Bear population.  Mr. Norton said this is really exciting and they will continue to be talking about it and it will be about a year before a decision is made on whether to delist or not but it is really a great success story for conservation on private lands; the bulk of this habitat is on private lands not federally acquired lands and all of it was voluntarily enrolled, nobody forced a producer to put any of his or her land into the program.
Mr. Norton said that was very exciting, as was of course the flooding of the Red River that Mr. Fletcher is still experiencing in the Grant SWCD.  He said if the Commissioners have not been north of Natchitoches on I-49 and seen Bayou Pierre, you need to go; it is now a huge lake, probably the largest lake in Louisiana except Lake Pontchartrain.   He said the flooding in Caddo parish was extensive and it is a very sad story, but some people learned a very expensive lesson on which side of the levee to build a house.  He said he thinks some people are missing another great success story associated with the Red River flooding.  Mr. Norton said many are not aware that in the Red River Valley there are close to two thousand upstream flood protection dams built by SCS/NRCS mostly in partnership with local SWCDs.  He said when you think about Lake Texhoma and Sardis Lake flowing into the emergency spillways, that is uncontrolled water and that tells you that Dennis Dam had quit helping the situation because the water was coming at a greater rate.  He said they were releasing 60,000 CFS out of Dennis Dam and water was still flowing around the emergency spillway.  He said that he spoke to the State Conservationist in Oklahoma and only 200 of the dams overflowed into their emergency spillways in Oklahoma, but he has not received a count on Texas.  Mr. Norton said had those small upstream protection dams not been in place, can you imagine what would have happened.  He said had all that water come down over the levee, it would have caused a much worse disaster.  He said they are waiting for more water to come down because of the rains last week and once that new crest starts to subside, from our perspective, the Emergency Watershed Protection Program, will be the first program we will engage with local sponsors, local units of government, whether that is state, parish or cities or levee boards.  He said where there is an immediate threat to public infrastructure, we can engage that program.  He said he had extengency authority for those things that have to be done immediately otherwise non-emergency projects will go into the process and we will fund it just like we have done with the hurricanes.  Mr. Norton said that he spoke to the District Conservationists and they will begin to do an assessment of the impacts on agricultural land; we are prohibited from using our cost-share programs to do emergency response, however if what is left is actually a natural resource concern – gully erosion, scars, and other things like that, then we will look at using the next year’s Environmental Quality Incentive program funding.  He said we are out of money this year, but what we will have coming in October we will look to see if there is a need to put some funding in to help get the agricultural land back functional and also deal with any resource concerns that might exist.  He said they are doing an evaluation of that but it will be on a farm by farm basis and again it will be a cost-share program.  He said if the water comes down fast it will be worse, so we will just have to see what happens. 
Mr. Norton said beyond that, the Conservation Stewardship Program NRCS is currently developing contracts.  He said they had over five hundred applications and they will fund around three hundred contracts right now or about 50% of the Stewardship Program applications.  He said at the area meetings he commented that they should expect this percentage drop although normally they would fund all or a majority of applications.  He said there is a declining percentage because they had a significant signup and the Program has about 6 million less acres total nationally than it has had in the past, but it is still our largest conservation program.  Mr. Norton  said if people start complaining about not getting their CSP contract it really is because the program has less total acres as a result of the way Congress appropriated the dollars and they are looking at a sustain cut in next year’s program.
Mr. Norton said EQIP is pretty well wrapped up on obligations this year; we have a lot of conservation work getting done now that the rains have subsided.  He said they had a lot of work to be done prior to the rains, so now we are well into implementation of our programs.  Mr. Norton said he sent a personal letter to every SWCD supervisor regarding the Resource Conservation Partnership Program and Ms. Lambert said as a result of the letter the phones were ringing off the hook.  Mr. Dauzat said he received his letter and took it to heart and Avoyelles has two applications. Mr. Norton said he was concerned about of the level of district participation until he was told that the districts are responding because they really need a good showing from the districts in this program.  He said this is one of the ways the districts can get to implement special projects that they asked to get done and this program provides the opportunity for districts if they can come up with some local funding and local support.  He said the districts can get those things done that can make a huge impact within the community and lead to greater visibility for soil and water conservation districts and show some success that we all can continue to build on through the Farm Bill. He said they had $850,000 for Louisiana for this program.
Mr. Norton passed out the latest Conservation Update and said the cover story, Growing a Legacy, is about a family forestry business in Washington Parish.     
Mr. Norton said the last thing he had was on page 7 of the Conservation Update, the Client Gateway.  He said they will continue to highlight this for the next several months.  He said NRCS has opened the web portal and if agricultural producers are doing online banking, doing business via their computer, we now have the opportunity for our customers to do business with us online relative to their EQIP contract, Wildlife Habitat and those kinds of programs and activities.  He said right now it is only available for people who do their business under their social security number; if they are an entity with a tax ID number, which means they are more than a one person operation, then this online service is not available because there are some issues as to who really has the decision making authority to do the transactions because you can only have one signature on a document through this online process.  He said they are still working on the next step, but probably 75-80% of NRCS customers will now be able to access their individual records and work with us online, sign their payment request, sign their contracts and do all that without having to come to the office.  He said we send them emails telling them what is available so they can go online and get their account established and pull up their records, sign them and email them to NRCS saying it was done.  He said hopefully for a lot of agricultural producers that tend to set tasks aside and wait till it rains so they can come into the office or they get their land laid by, they can be at home in the evening and pull up their request and NRCS can service them without them coming into the office or NRCS having to run out to the farm.  Mr. Norton said right now they have about 300 active users.  He said Mr. Ruben Dauzat was a test person initially and he appreciated him volunteering to try it and because of him and the others now NRCS has a better user friendly tool.  He said one producer has gone through the entire process with no problems; he said for people who do their financial business at home this will not be a difficult thing for them working online. 

Mr. Norton said that ended his report and thanked the Commission for having him there.  He asked if anyone had any questions or comments and there were none.  Mr. Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the report.
Mr. Norton asked Mr. Spicer when OSWC was going to send the allocations out to the districts. Mr. Spicer said OSWC has not yet received the district’s state allocation because it has to go through the process of transferring the funds from DOA to LDAF and sometimes it is as late as the end of July or early August.  He said district funding will probably be close to what districts had received last year.  Mr. Norton said so, if they expedite the SWCD Agreement it can be done at the same time so OSWC would not have to do multiple allocations.  Mr. Spicer explained that we send them out separately so we can handle the Farm Bill Agreement at any time.  Mr. Norton said they we going to do the $450,000 and are also trying to find additional money to put in to help some SWCDs. Mr. Spicer said he will work with Mr. Tim Landreneau on the numbers for those few districts that have other agreements to insure that all districts have the ability to earn all the Farm Bill funds they are allocated.
Correspondence

Chairman Skains said the first item is a letter from Mr. Ruben Dauzat, LACD President and asked Mr. Dauzat to review it with the Commission.  Mr. Dauzat said the letter was sent to the 44 SWCD offices encouraging as many supervisors as possible to attend the NACD South Central Region Meeting in Tulsa, Oklahoma on August 9-11, 2015.  He said he wanted to remind them that for supervisors to be reimbursed by the district for out of state travel costs the district must have prior approval from the SSWCC.  Mr. Spicer added that for district employees to be reimbursed, one or more supervisor from the employee’s district must also attend.
Chairman Skains said the next item is a request from the Crescent SWCD for four of their supervisors to attend the NACD South Central Region Meeting in Tulsa, Oklahoma on August 9-11, 2015. Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding the approval for the four Crescent Supervisors to attend the NACD South Central Region Meeting in Tulsa, Oklahoma on August 9-11, 2015 and there were none.  Chairman Skains said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion. 
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve Ms. Becky Livaudais, Mr. Allan Ensminger, Mr. Irvin Dares, III and Mr. Paul Simon of the Crescent SWCD to attend the NACD South Central Region Meeting in Tulsa, Oklahoma on August 9-11, 2015.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Mr. Compton asked if that was the only request and Chairman Skains said yes.  Mr. Compton asked what about other supervisors that wanted to attend the meeting but did not know to submit a letter for this SSWCC meeting.  Mr. Spicer explained that all SWCDs should be aware of the meeting dates so he did not know why more letters requesting authorization to attend the meeting have not been sent to the Commission. Mr. Compton said they have not seen anything in the district mail, and requested that they make a motion approving any other supervisor that wants to attend the meeting even though their request was late.  Mr. Dauzat said the meeting has been advertised for quite a while, but he sees Mr. Compton’s point and the next SSWCC meeting will not be until July 28th while the NACD South Central Region Meeting in Tulsa will be August 9-11th.  Chairman Skains asked if the SSWCC could legally reimburse supervisors if the Commission makes a motion to approve any late requests. Mr. Spicer replied yes, but there is still time for supervisors to request out of state travel authorization and be acted on by the Commission at the July meeting. 

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding the approval for any other SWCD requests for their supervisors and employees to attend the NACD South Central Region Meeting in Tulsa, Oklahoma on August 9-11, 2015 and there were none.  Chairman Skains said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion. 
Motion:  Mr. Dauzat made a motion to approve any other SWCD requests for their supervisors and employees to attend the NACD South Central Region Meeting in Tulsa, Oklahoma on August 9-11, 2015 if they follow the guidelines as stipulated by the SSWCC Travel PPM and State travel regulations. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next two items are agreements that Mr. Breaux was working with and asked him to review them with the Commission.  Mr. Breaux said the first is a draft agreement between the Lafourche-Terrebonne SWCD and the Martin Ecosystems LLC who is the contractor who develops and installs the  floating island breakwaters that some of the districts have worked with in the past.  He said in the most part the floating the islands have been very effective.  He said the Lafourche-Terrebonne SWCD is proposing to do one 320’ of Biohaven Floating Breakwater island for $44,596 that includes complete installation and planting, during the period of July through October 2015.  He said this project is funded from some remaining NFWF funds. 

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding the approval of an agreement between the Lafourche-Terrebonne SWCD and the Martin Ecosystems LLC for the 320’ of Biohaven Floating Breakwater island for $44,596 and there were none.  Chairman Skains said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion. 
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the agreement between the Lafourche-Terrebonne SWCD and the Martin Ecosystems LLC for the 320’ of Biohaven Floating Breakwater island for $44,596.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Dauzat and passed unanimously.
Mr. Breaux said of the next two items, the first is a cover letter and the second is a pending Cooperative Agreement between the Crescent SWCD and NRCS for the installation of 1,000 California bulrush using CWPPRA LA 39 Coastwide Vegetative Planting Project funds, called LA-39 Regio, for $22,146.38.  He said this will be a small demo project of about 1,000 plants in lower St. Bernard Parish in the Regio area to see if a larger scale project would survive and be successful. Mr. Dauzat said the district was putting up a $5,500 match and Mr. Breaux it will be mostly volunteer contribution work and in Louisiana it is about $19 per hour and that district can pull in a lot of volunteers. Chairman Skains said the other funds are used to purchase and plant the bulrushes.  Mr. Breaux said yes and for monitoring of the project.
Chairman Skains asked for any other comments from the public or Commission members regarding the approval of the LA-39 Regio Cooperative Agreement between the Crescent SWCD and the USDA/NRCS for $22,146.38 and there were none.  Chairman Skains said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion. 
Motion:  Mr. Dauzat made a motion to approve the LA-39 Regio Cooperative Agreement between the Crescent SWCD and the USDA/NRCS for $22,146.38. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next item is letter from the LaSalle SWCD requesting approval to engage John R. Vercher, CPA for $580 to do their annual financial compilation/audit. 
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding the approval for the LaSalle SWCD to contract with John R. Vercher, CPA for their annual audit and there were none.  Chairman Skains said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion. 
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the LaSalle SWCD to enter into a contract for $580 with John R. Vercher, CPA for their annual compilation/audit. The motion was seconded by Mr. Guillory and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next is a listing of water bills and he will comment on a couple of them and if anyone is interested, speak up and he will give more information regarding details of the bill.  He said he does not know which of these bills have passed.  He said the first bill SB 220 by Chabert probably has, but he is not certain.  He said it expands the authority of Bayou Lafourche Freshwater District so they can buy, sell or lease property.  He said the next is SCR 46 by Senator Francis Thompson also probably passed but it is more of a political stand as the “Waters of the U.S” has already been approved by Congress; SCR 46 re-affirms the state’s authority over its water resources and opposing the federal wetland jurisdiction contained in “Waters of the U.S.”  He said Schexnayder’s HB 451 regards doing away with two reservoir districts and HB 745 by Barrow sets up regional water districts to address local issues but there is concern that state law prevents that due to overlapping issues with the Louisiana Water Resources Commission. He said there is a need for these regional water districts but they need to be set up under the Louisiana Water Resources Commission. Mr. Spicer said we already talked about Senator Perry’s SB 87. He said Ortego’s HB 202 authorizes the Lafayette Parish Bayou Vermillion District to perform public works on streams flowing into Bayou Vermilion or any tributary located in several parishes.  Mr. Spicer told Mr. Guillory that Mr. Breaux has worked with the Vermilion SWCD and he is not sure if it has passed or not but he had the same question: are those other parishes willing to allow another parish unit of government to come into their parish to work on streams restoration. Chairman Skains asked if anyone knew if it passed or not.  Mr. Breaux said he heard that it did and some of the districts that the Lafayette Parish Bayou Vermillion District wanted to go into got knocked out.  Mr. Spicer said the next bill was Representative Hoffman HCR 54 that clarifies the Legislature’s intent on exemption for industrial facilities water systems and directs Health and Hospitals to promulgate rules on minimum disinfection standard in public supply systems.  He said HB 228 by Reynolds dedicates some state mineral income around Lake Bistineau to weevil production for controlling giant salvia in the lake.  Mr. Spicer said the last bill is SB1 by Senator Allain regarding clarifying language of existing laws of natural drainage of surface waters.  He said this has been an issue the state has dealt with for a long time and he often gets calls from people regarding someone stopping or interfering with the flow of water in a natural drainway. He said about five years ago there was a law passed that gave property owners a way to maneuver through this issue.  He said before the new law was enacted the only way for an individual to deal with drainage issues was to hire an attorney because the local police juries would not help because they did not want to get entangled with neighbors’ disputes.  He said now if you believe that your neighbor is doing something to interfere with natural drainage, you contact the State Police to investigate and if they determine you have a case, it will start the legal process to resolve it. 
Mr. Guillory said, getting back to this servitude, isn’t there a100 foot servitude for drainage but it does not mean the landowner cannot build on it.  He said that was a big problem they had one time.  Mr. Spicer said it depends on the location, and purpose of the servitude. Mr. Guillory said on a police jury or government servitude don’t you have 100 foot right-of-way on both sides of the levee?  Mr. Spicer said that he did not know it would depend on each project. Mr. Guillory said he thought it was a State law that said that.
Chairman Skains said back to HB 228 taking some mineral income to fight the giant salvia in the lake, did it pass.  Dr. Leonard said he did not think it passed; he spoke to Wildlife and Fisheries yesterday and some of that money was coming out of their conservation program funds so I think it got killed and the idea is to infest the lake with weevils that will consume the salvia, but the weevils they want to use cannot survive over the winter so it would be a perpetual re-infestation every year which is incredibly expensive.  He said we are actually working with several groups trying to develop a strain of weevils that are cold tolerant and would survive in north Louisiana.  He said word yesterday from Wildlife and Fisheries was it did not pass but we will have to go back to see if it did.  Mr. Norton said he read a report yesterday where they did a survey on Lake Bistineau and they found no surviving weevils from last year, so they will have to restock everything.  Dr. Leonard said that is correct, it is not only the temperature, but a combination of the actual temperature and the length of time of the water is at low temperatures.  He said some scientists are looking at taking some trips to areas where they have identified this same species in higher altitudes with a population that has survived and bring them to the U.S. thru quarantine and study them for use in Louisiana.  Mr. Fletcher asked the name of the weevil. Dr. Leonard said it is called Salvinia Weevil and it is about 97-98% effective in control of Giant Salvia.  
Chairman Skains said the next item is the Southeast Arkansas Feasibility Study and asked Mr. Spicer to review it.  Mr. Spicer that the study is moving forward and that he and Ms. Dietz will attend a meeting tomorrow in Magee, Arkansas with the Corps and Arkansas Natural Resource Commission to go over the Scope of Work so he will have a status report on the project at the next Commission meeting.
Mr. Spicer the next items are several news articles in their folders for the Commissioners to read later starting with one regarding Governor’s Jindal’s budget, another one on a House Bill on forgiving some school loans for farmers and ranchers, two articles regarding the avian flu, one on regarding a West Nile Virus case in Acadiana, four articles on the flooding of the Red River, a couple articles on timber theft, three articles from the AgCenter, and two on Congressman Boustany. 
Chairman Skains asked if anyone had any questions or comments and there were none.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to report on the supervisor resignations and appointments.  Mr. Spicer said there were no resignations this month and there was one request for the State Commission to appoint a supervisor to a new term in office this month.

Allen SWCD, Mr. Thomas Mayes, reappointed to fill his vacant position. Term will begin July 27, 2015 and will expire on July 27, 2018
Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve the appointments.

Motion: Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the appointment of supervisor Mr. Thomas Mayes, appointed position, Allen SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Affordable Care Act (ACA)
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this item with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said that LDAF is going through the process with OGB complying with the ACA and he said the districts will have to do the same thing.  He said we have thirty-three districts that have retirees and supervisors in the state health insurance program.  He said the way it stands right now, each district is a separate agency under the Office of Group Benefits (OGB) Program and the problem we are running into is that they do not have their own tax ID number; they use the LDAF tax ID number.  Mr. Spicer said the issue is: are they going to be part of the Department or stand-alone agencies.  He said OGB told us to get an attorney, that they could not determine what we should do, so that is an issue that we are working with internally.  Mr. Spicer said right now these thirty-three districts are in the process of verifying the social security numbers of all their retirees and supervisors by the June 30th deadline.  He said the next steps between June 30th and January 1st will be to resolve the agency affiliation issue and this take a lot of work for the OSWC.  He said we need to make sure that we do not cause any issue with our tax ID number. He said we are not sure what we will do, but whatever it is we must have it completed before the end of the year.
PP#12 – District Agreements or Forms of Agreements
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review PPM #12 with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said this is just to remind everyone it is the policy of the SSWCC that before a district enters into an agreement of any kind that is has to come through the OSWC and have prior approval of the SSWCC.  He said evidently this is not happening, so need to make sure that folks are aware of this PPM.  He said if it is an agreement with one of our partners, then it is not much of an issue because they typically will not enter into any agreement that is not beneficial to the district, but the agreement still needs Commission approval. He said if the district commits itself to something in an agreement with someone else and it cannot complete it, then that gets pretty serious and could become an obligation for the Commission. Chairman Skains added, then that makes the SSWCC liable.  Mr. Spicer said yes, and we have had some issues in the past, so that was the reason for writing the PPM requiring prior approval of all agreements/contracts before it is entered into by the district.

Mr. Dauzat said maybe LACD should send a copy of this to all of the districts.  Mr. Spicer said every one of them have it as it is part of the SSWCC’s PPMs, we are just reviewing it with the Commission.  Chairman Skains said the SSWCC should send out a letter reminding the districts about any contacts entered into has to be approved by the SSWCC before they enter into it; just as a reminder not a threat or anything.  Mr. Spicer said that all district boards of supervisors should review all SSWCC PPMs annually.  He said this will result in the Board of Supervisors staying current with all the PPMs.
Mr. Breaux said it is not only in the Commission’s PPM but it is in state law in the Revised Statutes under the authorities of the SSWCC to review agreements or forms of agreements.
Mr. Norton said , so this is like all the districts that have agreements with police juries and folks locally to provide some services like culverts and such, that they all have to come here.  Chairman Skains said yes, because it makes us liable if they get crossed up; they would have to run it back here anyway. Mr. Dauzat said he agreed with sending a reminder letter.  Mr. Spicer said that in July the OSWC generally reviews the PPMs and reworks them so why not include it with the annual review. Chairman Skains asked if a motion was needed; Mr. Spicer replied no. 
Chairman Skains asked if anyone had any comments on this and there were none.  He asked if there was any other new business.
Mr. Spicer said he had a letter from the Caddo SWCD requesting approval to engage Mr. Herbie Way, CPA for $7500 to do their annual financial audit. 

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding the approval for the Caddo SWCD to engage Mr. Herbie Way, CPA for their annual audit. Mr. Dauzat said this audit will cost $7500 and the other one was $580?  Mr. Spicer said the audit for Caddo costs more because they had a half million dollar budget due to the Red Bayou Project and the other district had a budget less than $50,000.   Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the Commission or public and there were none.  Chairman Skains said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion. 
Motion:  Mr. Dauzat made a motion to approve the Caddo SWCD to engage Mr. Herbie Way, CPA for $7500 to do their annual financial audit. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Other Business  
Chairman Skains asked if there was any other business such as the Legislative Reception and asked Dr. Leonard to expand on it.  Dr. Leonard said firstly on behalf of Vice President, Bill Richardson, he wanted to thank the Commission for their support during the session and part of you being at the legislative fete.  He said they believed that without the agricultural movement and the way the groups stood together we could not have been able to get higher education where we need to be budget wise; we really believe that.  He said the papers all around the state there was very little about the UL system, it was all about LSU and our offices around the state.  He said President King Alexander noticed that and we believe that is why we fared as well as we did.  He said this budget is probably set up for six months until the new administration comes in and hopefully we will not have to go thru this exercise in December but Dr. Richardson is not confident that it will not come back to haunt us given the issues with health care that are not yet resolved.  He said health care will probably be the driving force, but regardless we appreciate and thank you and hope we will not have to come to you again, but we might.  He said they have a lot of field days, they had four last week, but none scheduled this week because of the Farm Bureau meetings, but we will have one or two every week in July and we certainly would love to have all of you attend the events.  He said our grandfather field day, the 106th Rice Field Day, will be July 21, 2015 at the LSU AgCenter Rice Research Station in Rayne; we follow that with a Row Crop Field Day at Dean Lee on the 9th; at St. Gabriel a Sugarcane Field Day on the 15th .  Dr. Leonard said he would be happy to answer any questions or take comments.  He said they came out of the legislative session far better than they thought they would but it came down to about the last three minutes of the session and they really appreciated the assistance.

Mr. Dauzat said he had a couple of things to comment on.  He said the first thing he wanted to say was that he was with Dr. Alexander recently and said that Dr. Alexander wanted to thank agriculture for stepping up to the plate helping them out in the legislative session; that the assistance was really appreciated.   He said the second thing is that at our Rural Caucus event held at the Pentagon Barracks that it was very noticeable that the Louisiana Cattlemen’s Association was absent.  He said they mended fences and mended fences there but it will probably not change until there is a change in leadership and get more people involved. Chairman Skains said the cattlemen are good men, but membership is down to around 1,000 and if they do not change then another association will spring up and the Cattlemen’s will die a slow death so we need to not be fighting among ourselves, but to please help them in any way we can.
Chairman Skains thanked Dr. Leonard for his comments and thanked the AgCenter for including the Commission and the districts to be a part of the legislative appreciation reception and it was noticeable that the Cattlemen’s were not there.  He said that Representative Fannin called him Saturday and that was one of the things they spoke about.  He said they were in some situations this session that you may or may not have known, but one senator could not and did not support Fannin’s bill as he was basically held hostage by a family member who asked him not to support the bill.  He said this session was the worse for fighting and high running emotions and this bill really created some strong emotions, more actually than HB1, the budget bill.  

Mr. Guillory asked what the Vercher letter was in their packet. Chairman Skains said it went with the LaSalle CPA agreement; it actually was a part of the CPA contract clarifying what they can and cannot do in the audit.

Mr. Breaux said the Northeast SWCD is hosting the Area II Meeting tomorrow in Winnsboro and there will be a supervisor training after the meeting.  Mr. Yerger asked when the next supervisor training will be as he will not be able to make that training tomorrow.  Mr. Beaux said they will have make-up trainings as in the past, possibly including more than one area.

Chairman Skains asked if Ms. Lambert or Ms. Dietz had any comments to add and they said no, they had none.  He asked if anyone else had any other comments; there were none.  He said if there were not any other comments from the public or Commission then we will take up the next agenda item.  

Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled Tuesday, July 28, 2015 at 1:15 P.M. at 5825 Florida Boulevard, Veterans Memorial Auditorium, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the public and there were none.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Guillory made a motion to adjourn at 2:26 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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